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Leonard Richardson of College Springs, Iowa 
on the very special occasion of their 50th wed-
ding anniversary. 

Sheryl and Leonard’s lifelong commitment to 
each other and their family truly embodies 
Iowa values. As they reflect on their 50th anni-
versary, I hope it is filled with happy memo-
ries. May their commitment grow even strong-
er, as they continue to love, cherish, and 
honor one another for many years to come. 

Mr. Speaker, I commend this great couple 
on their 50th year together and I wish them 
many more. I ask that my colleagues in the 
United States House of Representatives join 
me in congratulating them on this momentous 
occasion. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. SUZANNE BONAMICI 
OF OREGON 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, September 4, 2018 

Ms. BONAMICI. Mr. Speaker, I was unable 
to be on the House floor for the first vote on 
July 23, 2018, because my flight from Oregon 
was delayed. If I had been present I would 
have voted in favor of H.R. 2345, the National 
Suicide Hotline Improvement Act. This bill 
seeks to improve access to emergency serv-
ices for individuals experiencing a mental 
health crisis by requiring the Federal Commu-
nications Commission to study the feasibility of 
creating a three-digit dialing code for a na-
tional suicide prevention and mental health cri-
sis hotline system. I will continue to work with 
my colleagues on both sides of the aisle to 
make it easier for individuals to access med-
ical care, including mental health care. 

f 

HONORING THE 100TH BIRTHDAY 
OF LINNIE LEONA GATEWOOD 
GALLUPS 

HON. MIKE ROGERS 
OF ALABAMA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, September 4, 2018 

Mr. ROGERS of Alabama. Mr. Speaker, I 
rise to recognize the 100th birthday of Linnie 
Leona Gatewood Gallups. 

Leona was born on October 2, 1918. On 
August 8, 1937, she married Samuel Matthew 
Gallups. 

Leona was a homemaker and cared for chil-
dren, including her grandchildren and great- 
grandchildren, during the work day. She 
served as a foster parent and kept the nursery 
at Ladonia Baptist Church where she has 
been a member since 1961. 

After her husband had a massive stroke, 
she took care of him for 15 years. 

Leona loves gardening, flowers and arts and 
crafts. She also loves to bake cakes for oth-
ers. Leona is known around town for her 
crafts. She spends a lot of time watching Fox 
News and is very fond of President Trump. 

Her friends and family are surprising her 
with a birthday party on Sunday, September 
30th at her home in Phenix City, Alabama. 

Mr. Speaker, please join me in wishing 
Leona a very happy 100th birthday. 

CELEBRATING THE OPENING OF 
ADIRONDACK HALL AT SUNY AD-
IRONDACK 

HON. ELISE M. STEFANIK 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, September 4, 2018 

Ms. STEFANIK. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor and recognize SUNY Adirondack on of-
ficially opening Adirondack Hall. 

SUNY Adirondack is a regional leader in 
education. Since its founding in 1961, SUNY 
Adirondack has created opportunities for 
growth and excellence in the North Country. 
Through its community-oriented mission and 
emphasis on workforce development, the Uni-
versity paves the way for students to succeed 
while serving the unique needs of the Adiron-
dack community. 

In support of this mission, SUNY Adirondack 
constructed Adirondack Hall, a new building 
complex that will provide modernized spaces 
for students to innovate and thrive as they 
work toward their goals for the future. Adiron-
dack Hall will feature Business Central and the 
Center for Entrepreneurship, the Office of 
Continuing Education, the Northwest Bay Con-
ference Center, and state-of-the-art class-
rooms and labs in support of science and 
health careers. 

On behalf of New York’s 21st District, I want 
to congratulate SUNY Adirondack on opening 
its new facilities. We are grateful to SUNY Adi-
rondack for its commitment to educating the 
North Country community, and look forward to 
seeing students and faculty benefit from this 
new expansion for many years to come. 

f 

RECOGNIZING MEMBERS OF THE 
UTAH INTERNATIONAL MOUN-
TAIN FORUM 

HON. JOHN R. CURTIS 
OF UTAH 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, September 4, 2018 

Mr. CURTIS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
commend Samuel Elzinga, Damon Ashcraft, 
and Andrew Jensen, members of the Utah 
International Mountain Forum, a coalition of 
student clubs at Utah Valley University, on 
their recent success at the High-Level Political 
Forum on Sustainable Development under the 
auspices of the United Nations Economic and 
Social Council (ECOSOC) on July 19, 2018 in 
New York. During general debates at that 
global forum, they highlighted the importance 
of advocating for mountain communities, who 
are among the most impoverished and forgot-
ten communities globally. They demonstrated 
student engaged learning, one of UVU’s core 
philosophies, by planning every aspect of the 
trip, while Dr. Baktybek Abdrisaev, a UVU fac-
ulty member, served them as a mentor to 
guide them through their endeavors. Through 
this engaged learning model, Samuel, Andrew, 
and Damon engaged also such non-govern-
mental organization registered with the 
ECOSOC as the Russian Academy of Natural 
Sciences, the Mountain Institute, and Utah 
China Friendship Improvement Sharing Hands 

Development and Cooperation. As a result, 
those NGOs provided them an opportunity to 
make an oral and written statement, high-
lighting the state of Utah as a model for sus-
tainable mountain development. Utah is con-
sistently ranked as one of the best states for 
doing business and has some of the fastest 
growing communities in the country. I am very 
proud they highlighted how students are able 
and have to be counted as contributors to sus-
tainable development both in Utah and moun-
tain communities worldwide. Below is their oral 
statement, which was presented during 
ECOSOC’s general debate on July 19, 2018: 

MOUNTAIN TARGETS IMPLEMENTATIONS 
THROUGH STUDENT ENGAGED LEARNING 

We thank the Russian Academy of Natural 
Sciences for allowing us to speak in support 
of mountain communities, who are among 
the poorest and most-neglected globally. Cli-
mate change and migration make their liv-
ing conditions even worse. According to a re-
cent study by the FAO-UN and the Mountain 
Partnership (MP) Secretariat, an estimated 
39 percent of the mountain population in de-
veloping countries are vulnerable to food in-
security. From 2000 to 2012, there was a 30– 
percent increase in the number of mountain 
people vulnerable to food insecurity, with 
their population only increasing by 16 per-
cent. 

Two SDGs under the review of this forum 
contain three mountain targets and it must 
address the challenges facing mountain com-
munities: Target 6.6: by 2020, protect and re-
store water related ecosystems, including 
mountains, . . .; Target 15.1: by 2020, ensure 
the conservation, restoration and sustain-
able use of terrestrial and inland freshwater 
ecosystems and their services, in particular 
. . . mountains and drylands. . . .; Target 
15.4: by 2030, ensure the conservation of 
mountain ecosystems, including their bio-
diversity, in order to enhance their capacity 
to provide benefits that are essential for sus-
tainable development. 

Since 2007, Utah Valley University, with 
the support of the Mountain Partnership, in-
volves students, including nontraditional 
ones, in the implementation of mountain 
targets. Members of the Utah International 
Mountain Forum (UIMF), a coalition of stu-
dent clubs at UVU, gain professional skills 
through an engaged learning model by ad-
dressing real-world problems of mountain 
communities with a faculty serving them as 
a mentor. 

UIMF members have already advocated for 
the mountain women during the 62nd session 
of the Commission on the Status of Women. 
Students, jointly with their Kyrgyz peers, 
reported about hosting the International 
Women of the Mountains conferences as an 
implementation of the UN Resolution 
‘‘International Year of Mountains, 2002.’’ The 
2016 UN Secretary-General’s Report on Sus-
tainable Mountain Development featured 
recommendations provided by UIMF in the 
latest conference document about the role 
women play in implementation of two moun-
tain targets. Through the model students 
raised and contributed $250,000 to the moun-
tain targets adoption and implementation. 

The model demonstrates that students are 
able and must play an active role in the im-
plementation of the 2030 Agenda for Sustain-
able Development. It can be used by univer-
sities in rural and mountainous states world-
wide to provide similar benefits to students, 
and to transform mountain communities to-
wards sustainable and resilient societies. 
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VIRGINIA STATON DEROSSETT 

HON. JAMES COMER 
OF KENTUCKY 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Tuesday, September 4, 2018 

Mr. COMER. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize Ms. Virginia Staton DeRossett who 
will soon be celebrating her 95th birthday on 
November 1, 2018. A resident of Clinton 
County in the First District of Kentucky, Ms. 
DeRossett diligently served her country 
throughout her twenty-year tenure at the Pen-
tagon. In addition to her civil service during 
World War II and the Korean war, her three 
brothers served in our nation’s military, further 
solidifying her sense of duty. 

An exemplary community servant, Ms. 
DeRossett retired from the Pentagon in 1962 
and is still an active, engaged member of the 
community who continually seeks opportuni-
ties to better the lives of her fellow citizens. 

Ms. DeRossett’s patriotic spirit and dedica-
tion to her country are rivaled only by her fer-
vent commitment to her family and her con-
servative ideology. I join with her family and 
loved ones—including her daughter and her 
extended family—in celebrating her lifetime of 
accomplishments and recognizing her valiant 
efforts to safeguard our nation’s freedoms. 

f 

HONORING FOOD NETWORK STAR 
CHEF GUY FIERI 

HON. MIKE THOMPSON 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Tuesday, September 4, 2018 

Mr. THOMPSON of California. Mr. Speaker, 
I rise today to honor Guy Fieri, a selfless hu-
manitarian and entrepreneur, for his inspiring 
contributions to disaster relief during the ongo-
ing wildfires in Northern California. 

Mr. Fieri is a longtime resident of Sonoma 
and Lake Counties along with his wife, Lori, 
and their two sons, Hunter and Ryder. Mr. 
Fieri’s first restaurant opened in 1996 in the 
heart of Santa Rosa, and he has since grown 
his businesses throughout California and 
around the world. He is a New York Times 
bestselling author, an admired television per-
sonality, and a renowned chef and winemaker. 

Mr. Fieri is also a noble humanitarian who 
began working around the clock to feed first 
responders when the Carr Fire first broke out 
in Shasta County. He then spent days at 
evacuation centers in Lower Lake, Middle-
town, and Kelseyville where he worked along-
side Operation BBQ Relief and World Central 
Kitchen to provide meals for firefighters and 
thousands of evacuees impacted by the 
Ranch and River Fires. 

The ongoing wildfires have been dev-
astating to our communities. Firefighters, first 
responders and public safety officials are 
working day and night to protect our commu-
nities from further damage. The contributions 
of Mr. Fieri have been instrumental in aiding 
these public servants and facilitating evacu-
ations. 

Mr. Speaker, Mr. Fieri is an exceptional 
member of our community. His contributions to 
disaster relief have been outstanding, and I 
am beyond words of gratitude for his service 
and aid. It is therefore fitting and proper that 
we honor Guy Fieri here today. 

HONORING THE 50TH WEDDING AN-
NIVERSARY OF BILL AND 
SHERLYN JACKSON 

HON. MIKE ROGERS 
OF ALABAMA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, September 4, 2018 

Mr. ROGERS of Alabama. Mr. Speaker, I 
rise to recognize the 50th wedding anniversary 
of Bill and Sherlyn Jackson. 

On Friday, August 17, 2018, Bill and 
Sherlyn celebrated their 50th wedding anniver-
sary in Savannah, Georgia. The trip was an 
anniversary gift from their children. 

Bill and Sherlyn met as neighbors growing 
up in Talladega, Alabama, and got to know 
each other through school. They were 5th 
grade sweethearts and started dating their 
senior year of high school and all through col-
lege. 

Bill and Sherlyn were married while Bill was 
finishing law school at the University of Ala-
bama. The Jacksons were blessed with two 
children: Amy and Brad, and four grand-
children. 

Mr. Speaker, please join me in congratu-
lating my dear friends, Bill and Sherlyn, on this 
exciting occasion. Happy 50th wedding anni-
versary. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO JEAN AND KEN 
SWARTOUT 

HON. DAVID YOUNG 
OF IOWA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, September 4, 2018 

Mr. YOUNG of Iowa. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and honor Jean and Ken 
Swartout of Council Bluffs, Iowa on the very 
special occasion of their 50th wedding anni-
versary. They were married on August 2, 1968 
in Council Bluffs. 

Jean and Ken’s lifelong commitment to each 
other and their family truly embodies Iowa val-
ues. As they reflect on their 50th anniversary, 
I hope it is filled with happy memories. May 
their commitment grow even stronger, as they 
continue to love, cherish, and honor one an-
other for many years to come. 

Mr. Speaker, I commend this great couple 
on their 50th year together and I wish them 
many more. I ask that my colleagues in the 
United States House of Representatives join 
me in congratulating them on this momentous 
occasion. 

f 

CELEBRATING THE RIBBON CUT-
TING CEREMONY FOR THE DEE 
J. KELLY LAW LEARNING CEN-
TER AT GEORGE WASHINGTON 
UNIVERSITY LAW SCHOOL 

HON. KAY GRANGER 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, September 4, 2018 

Ms. GRANGER. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
celebrate the dedication of the Dee J. Kelly 
Law Learning Center at George Washington 
University Law School. 

Dee J. Kelly, Sr. was a dear friend of mine. 
His dedication and public service to Fort 

Worth pioneered the growth and development 
that we see in the community today. The dedi-
cation of the Dee J. Kelly Law Learning Cen-
ter is well-deserved, and I was honored to be 
invited to the very special event. I include in 
the RECORD the remarks of those who spoke 
at the ceremony last Friday, August 31, 2018. 

REMARKS BY BLAKE MORANT, DEAN OF THE 
GEORGE WASHINGTON UNIVERSITY LAW SCHOOL 
It is indeed a great privilege for me to lead 

this dedication ceremony—my first since ar-
riving at GW Law four years ago. Dee J. 
Kelly was an extraordinarily distinguished 
and cherished alumnus of our law school 
whose contributions to GW Law and the 
legal profession were myriad. I will be hon-
ored to say a few words about Mr. Kelly’s il-
lustrious life and career in a moment, but 
first I would like to express my heartfelt 
gratitude to Cindy, Craig, Dee Jr. and the 
rest of the Kelly family for your immense 
generosity. 

Many thanks, as well, to the dedicated fac-
ulty and staff of the GW Law community for 
their invaluable contributions through the 
years. And finally, a special thank you to 
Dean Scott Pagel and Karen Whal for your 
many hours of work with the Kelly family to 
archive and display the fascinating collec-
tion of Dee J. Kelly’s memorabilia. 

The late Dee J. Kelly, who graduated from 
our law school in 1954, was a giant of the 
legal profession, whose myriad accomplish-
ments brought us great pride. Mr. Kelly, who 
founded Kelly Hart & Hallman, was one of 
the most prominent lawyers in Texas with 
offices in Fort Worth, Austin, New Orleans 
and Midland. He was also a force in state pol-
itics as a fundraiser and power broker on the 
local level in Fort Worth and as the friend of 
numerous governors, state officials and U.S. 
presidents. 

In addition to his myriad professional 
achievements, he is remembered as a philan-
thropist and served on a number of nonprofit 
boards including the Van Cliburn Founda-
tion, Sam Rayburn Foundation, and UT 
Southwestern Moncrief Cancer Center. 

Finally, he was a great supporter of edu-
cation as evidenced by his support of his un-
dergraduate alma mater, Texas Christian 
University (TCU), his law school GW Law, 
and other Texas institutions including Texas 
A&M University School of Law. His name 
will live on in perpetuity here at GW Law, 
where we will forever be proud to call him an 
alumnus of our law school. 

REMARKS BY THOMAS J. LEBLANC, PRESIDENT 
OF GEORGE WASHINGTON UNIVERSITY 

Thank you, Dean Morant. I am delighted 
to join all of you to honor the legacy of Dee 
Kelly, Sr., and to celebrate the dedication of 
the Dee J. Kelly Law Learning Center. 

I am so pleased that the Kelly family could 
be here today for this special occasion. I es-
pecially want to thank Cindy, Craig and Dee, 
whose collective philanthropy in memory of 
their father has made today’s dedication pos-
sible. I would also like to thank the current 
and former public officials here for joining 
us. 

We are here today to celebrate the dedica-
tion and loyalty of Dee Kelly to his alma 
mater. 

From what I have learned about the life of 
the late Dee J. Kelly, Sr., his legacy of serv-
ice through law and philanthropy embodies 
what it means to be a GW Law alumnus, and 
we are pleased to continue his legacy for 
generations of GW Law students to come. 

I know that our students will be inspired 
and motivated by Dee’s incredible life and 
career, which were distinguished by hard 
work, diligence and a commitment to all 
that he did—and, as such, the resulting suc-
cess and respect he earned and deserved from 
so many, including each of us here today. 
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